
Date:  March 18th, 2025 
 
From:  Billy K. Dover 
  Thomas H. Ireland, Inc (aka Ireland Trucking) 
  361 N. Old Pacific Highway 
  Myrtle Creek, OR 97457 
 
To: Committee Members - House Committee On Higher Education and 

Workforce Development 
 
I submit this written testimony in support of HB-3826. 
 
I approach this issue with a 50-year work history (25-miliary, 25-private sector) in the 
transportation industry.  I’ve served in a wide range of trucking positions from driver to 
corporate director to include 2 years overseeing the Air Force Enlisted Transportation 
workforce which included recruiting, training, and worldwide assignment management for 
23,000 personnel.  I currently service as the Ireland Trucking Safety/HR Director along 
supporting the industry as the Oregon Trucking Association Chair-Workforce Policy 
Committee, Lane Workforce Partnership – Board Member, and Co-Champion, Lane 
Transportation Sector Partnership.   
 
In a nutshell, failure to support this effort will further compound the projected shortfalls in 
CDL drivers which will significantly impact Oregon’s Supply Chain for both inbound and 
outbound products.  The Oregon Employment department is projecting annual openings of 
3,042 CDL Drivers through 2033 as reflected in the following chart: 
 

 
 



While I do not know how many of the projected openings were filled in 2023 & 2024, I suspect 
nowhere near 3,042 per year, I’d estimate we need to fill a minimum of 27,000 plus positions 
through 2033.  It’s my understanding that the funding request associated with HB-3842 is 
$5,000,000 for the forthcoming 2-year budget 2025-2027, at the anticipated CDL Tuition of 
$6,000 per student, $5M would fund approximately 833 CDLs, nowhere near demand but it’s 
a good start, especially if we can tie the scholarships/grants related to this funding to 
employment with Oregon based trucking companies, not out of state “mega companies”.  To 
compound anticipated driver shortages, the trucking industry workforce is experiencing the 
same challenge as my other “blue collar” industries as represented by the following Nation 
Transportation Institute research: 
 

 
  

 



This funding request should be considered an investment in lieu of a cost.  For example, over 
the next two years, if we produced 800 new CDL drivers, they would generate approximately 
$300,921,600 in taxable gross income (2028-2033) using the Oregon’s 2024 average CDL 
drivers wage of $62,692.  Along with contributing tax payments to the state, this investment 
would provide a livable wage for many citizens.     
 
Supply Chain productivity and efficiency is a leading indicator and influencing factor in the 
health of Oregon’s economy. This effort will significantly impact the transportation industry’s 
ability to contribute to and sustain desired growth in the Oregon economy.  We often hear 
that 70% of products move via a truck, I disagree, I don’t know of anything we use in society 
that at some point in the supply chain was touched by a truck.  Thank a truck driver every 
chance you get, societies infrastructure would not exist in its current state without the 
man/women behind the Semi’s wheel.   
 
Address questions to the undersigned,  respectfully. 
 
 
Billy K. Dover 
Safety/HR Director 
Ireland Trucking    
 


